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29 November 2021 

 
The Hon. Mark Speakman MP 
Attorney General, and Minister for Prevention of Domestic and Sexual Violence 
GPO Box 5341 
SYDNEY NSW 2001 
 

Open letter re additional barriers for victim-survivors to access counselling and the 
increasing lack of transparency and accountability of Victims Services 
 

Dear Attorney General, 

We are writing as members of the Victims of Crime Interagency (VoCI) and other, 
concerned organisations. The signatories to this letter comprise a joint collective of non-
government organisations (NGOs) who support and work alongside tens of thousands of 
victim-survivors and family victims of crime in NSW and their supporters.  

We are writing to express our concern and disappointment in relation to a number of ongoing 
issues.  These issues are: 

• The changes made to the availability of counselling for certain victim-survivors 
• The inability to fulfil the primary objectives of the VoCI 
• Continued concern about the changes to Victims Support implemented since 1 July 

2020, including difficulties accessing counsellors and the burden of collecting 
evidence shifting from Victims Services onto a victim-survivor, and the lack of 
transparency and accountability in Victims Services failing to publish submissions, 
data and the final report of the review they conducted on this 

• The failure by Victims Services to publish data on the Victims Support Scheme since 
2018 

• The role of the Commissioner of Victims Rights. 

Barriers to accessing additional hours of counselling 
 
At present, most victim-survivors are entitled to up to 22 hours of counselling through the 
Victims Support Scheme but can apply for further hours in “exceptional circumstances”. The 
NGO VoCI members understand that Approved Counsellors were recently notified by email 
of a change to guidelines that are to be applied by Victims Services when assessing 
applications for further counselling. These include: 
 

• Requests for additional hours can take up to 10 additional days to be approved  
• If a client has experienced multiple acts of violence, they need to submit a separate 

counselling claim for each act of violence and complete all their hours before 
submitting a request for additional hours 
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• A request for additional hours must outline the reasons for requesting further hours 
including what the exceptional circumstances are. The request must relate to the 
client’s recovery from the act of violence 

• Clients who were victims of sexual assault or physical abuse in NSW while under the 
age of 18 can request ongoing counselling. These clients still need to demonstrate that 
the reasons for requesting further hours relates to the recovery from the act of 
violence, however they do not need to demonstrate exceptional circumstances. 
 

In practice, it seems more difficult to establish “exceptional circumstances” than previously, 
making it more difficult for victim-survivors to access further counselling.  

We are particularly concerned with Victims Services’ decision to remove funding for group 
counselling. We do not understand why this decision has been made when group therapy is 
considered by NGO members of the VoCI to be a cost-effective and valued method of 
healing trauma.  

All of the above has been implemented by Victims Services without any consultation or input 
from the NGO members of the VoCI.  

This reduction in services also comes at a time when the COVID pandemic is having a severe 
and lasting impact on the mental health of survivors, family victims and society at large. It is 
also clearly at odds with the recent announcement from the Government of over $130 million 
dollars in spending for mental health in NSW.   

Failure to fulfil the primary objectives of the VoCI 
 
In relation to the VoCI, until recently Victims Services had stated on its website  

“The primary objectives of the interagency committee are to provide a forum: 

• to discuss and monitor implementation of the Charter of Victims Rights; 
• to facilitate a ‘whole of government’ approach to the delivery of services to 

victims of crime; 
• to exchange information about services relevant to victims of crime; 
• for consultation about specific operational issues relating to services to 

victims of crime.” 

In the face of strong opposition from NGO VoCI members, the Commissioner of Victims 
Rights unilaterally changed these terms of reference in September 2021, removing reference 
to consultation. NGO VoCI members have been raising the need to strengthen consultative 
mechanisms, including the VoCI, with the Commissioner for some time. 

The VoCI meetings are held regularly and are well-attended. They also have the potential to 
be very important not only for information sharing, but also to assist in the formulation of 
policy to address identified systemic issues. We have been extremely disappointed that 
despite multiple invitations to attend, the Commissioner has not attended meetings. We have 

https://www.nsw.gov.au/media-releases/130-million-to-fast-track-states-mental-health-recovery
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also been concerned by the shortening of these meetings and welcome the return to longer 
meetings. 

The VoCI is an existing consultative mechanism that has been well established in informing 
you as Attorney General and the Commissioner of Victims Rights, of the issues impacting on 
victim-survivors in NSW. We believe that the VoCI is an important opportunity for members 
to work collaboratively with Victims Services to develop solutions that are trauma informed, 
culturally safe and based on what survivors actually need and want.  

Publication of data  
 
Under the previous Victims Compensation Tribunal (which operated before the current 
scheme began in 2013), the Chairperson would publish a comprehensive annual report which 
contained extensive data about the operation of the scheme.  
 
The current scheme has, in the past, published data profiles about its activities including data 
in relation to financial support and recognition payment applications and determinations, 
contacts with clients and stakeholders and counselling applications. The last data profiles 
were published in 2018.  
 
Publishing data is crucial in ensuring that Victims Services remains transparent and 
accountable for the services that it provides. NGO members of the VoCI, have been 
consistently advocating with Victims Services for the publishing of data for some time. This 
data is still not on the website. 
 
We are also concerned that Victims Services has failed to publish submissions, data and a 
final report following a review of changes to Victims Support implemented from 1 July 2020. 
At the time these changes were introduced then Secretary, Department of Communities and 
Justice, Mr Coutts-Trotter acknowledged “the change is not broadly supported” and assured 
the public that “We will work with various voices in the sector to undertake a review of this 
change six months down the line and if it is creating the kind of problems people fear, we will 
be open about it.” (Crikey) 
 
The need for an independent Commissioner of Victims Rights  
 
Since the role of Commissioner of Victims Rights was established in 2013, NGOs have been 
advocating that it should be an independent role. To be otherwise, places the person in the 
role in a very difficult position due to competing interests. The role of Executive Director 
Victims Services involves budgetary oversight in the delivery of services. As outlined above, 
in recent times, there have been significant cuts or limits on access to support for victim-
survivors provided by Victims Services. In our collective experience, this has impacted 
negatively upon the victim-survivors with whom we work. Often these decisions are being 
made without any consultation with the members of the VoCI.  
 

https://www.crikey.com.au/2020/06/29/nsw-victims-crime-compensation/?ft=Mk0ydDJYdTZ0UXRvUnFkc1ZPQUFuQT09&utm_campaign=FreeTrialConfirmation&utm_medium=FreeTrialConfirmation&utm_source=newsletter&utm_content=success
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Victim-survivors need an effective advocate. The current functions of the Commissioner do 
not make it clear that this is the primary role of the Commissioner. This requires a position 
that is independent of the Department of Communities and Justice. We need a fully funded 
and independent Commissioner. 
 
Our recommendations 
 
The NGO members of the VoCI and other concerned organisations call for: 

• Removing barriers to accessing additional counselling hours 
• Re-institution of funding for group counselling sessions 
• The Commissioner to attend VoCI meetings and sufficient time be dedicated in VoCI 

meetings to consulting with members on important issues 
• Victims Services to publish comprehensive data on its website about the operation of 

the Victims Support Scheme 
• The publishing of submissions, data and the final report of the review of changes to 

Victims Support implemented since 1 July 2020 and Victims Services returning to 
collecting evidence for victim-survivors who request this assistance 

• An independent, fully-funded Commissioner of Victims Rights. 

We welcome the recent introduction of measures aimed at improving Government responses 
to survivors of sexual, domestic and family violence including the Crimes Legislation 
Amendment (Sexual Consent Reforms) Bill 2021 (NSW) and the investment of $484.3 million 
for refuges for women and children fleeing domestic violence.  
 
These measures show that the Government is listening to the sector and responding to the 
needs of survivors. However, if the issues raised in this letter continue, we are concerned that 
family victims and survivors’ voices will continue to be silenced and this will only serve to 
take a step backwards from all the good work that is being achieved. 
 
We look forward to hearing from you further.  
 
Yours faithfully, 

SIGNATORIES 

This letter is a joint letter. Please contact Laura Henschke, Legal and Policy Officer at Full 
Stop Australia on (02) 8585 0333. 

 
Name Organisation 
Nicolas Parkhill 
CEO 

ACON 

Tracy Phillips 
Executive Officer 

Bonnie Support Services 

https://www.dcj.nsw.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0003/820407/LANDMARK-INVESTMENT-TO-HELP-MORE-WOMEN-AND-CHILDREN-FLEEING-DOMESTIC-VIOLENCE.pdf
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Fiona Camilleri Broken Hill Staying Home Leaving Violence 
Samantha Pennington 
Safe Homes Caseworker 

Catholic Care 

Sym'mon Andrews 
Principal Solicitor 

Central Coast Community Legal Centre 

Theresa Mason 
CEO 

Central Coast Community Women's Health Centre - 
NSW 
 

Arlia Fleming 
Centre Director/Principal 
Solicitor  

Central Tablelands and Blue Mountains Community 
Legal Centre 

Tim Leach 
Executive Director 

Community Legal Centres NSW 

Gabriella Ponzio 
Domestic and Family Violence 
Specialist Worker  

Cumberland Women's Domestic Violence Court 
Advocacy Service 

Salwa Al Baz 
Manager 
Maria Kissouri 
Anti-violence caseworker 
Casey Moore 
Project Worker 
Ainsley Moore 
Project Worker 
Betty Speros  
Project Worker 
Paris Hobbs 
Project Worker 
Caroline Hadfield 
Counsellor 
Julia Ellis 
Counsellor 

Cumberland Women’s Health Centre 

Delia Donovan 
CEO 

Domestic Violence NSW 

Simone Marslew 
General Manager 

Enough is Enough Anti Violence Movement Inc. 

Stacy Treloar 
CEO 
Stacey Jackson-Moroney 
Senior Administration Officer 
Far West Cooperative Legal 
Service Delivery Regional 
Coordinator 

Far West Community Legal Centre 

Narelle Blows 
Loretta Stuart 

Far West Women’s Domestic Violence Court 
Advocacy Service 

Adam Washbourne  
President 

Fighters Against Child Abuse Australia 

Hayley Foster 
CEO 

Full Stop Australia 

mailto:projectworker2@cwhc.org.au
mailto:projectworker2@cwhc.org.au
mailto:projectworker2@cwhc.org.au
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Katherine McKernan 
CEO 

Homelessness NSW 

Kira Levin 
Managing Solicitor 
Tim Ngui  
Senior Solicitor 

Homeless Persons’ Legal Service, Public Interest 
Advocacy Centre 

Martha Jabour OAM, Executive 
Director 
Clare Blanch, Support Services 
Co-ordinator 

Homicide Victims’ Support Group 

Alison Maher  
Acting Principal Lawyer  

Hume Riverina Community Legal Service 
 

Bronwyn Ambrogetti 
Managing Solicitors 

Hunter Community Legal Centre 

Roslyn Cook  
Centre Director and Principal 
Solicitor 

Inner City Legal Centre 

Janene Cootes 
Executive Officer 

Intellectual Disability Rights Service  

Emma Golledge 
Director 

Kingsford Legal Centre 

Rachael Natoli 
CEO/Founder 

Lokahi Foundation 

Nicole Yade  
General Manager  

Lou’s Place 

Christina Pirina 
Principal Solicitor 

Macarthur Legal Centre 

Justin Abi-Daher 
Assistant Principal Solicitor  

Marrickville Legal Centre 

Jane Titterington  
Principal Solicitor 

Mid North Coast Legal Centre 

Kate Marijan 
Court Support Coordinator 

Mission Australia Court Support Service 

Kris Newton  
Manager 

Mountains Community Resource Network 

Jacqui Barker 
Domestic and Family Violence 
Caseworker 

Mymomentum  

Heather Clarke 
Board Member 

National Association of Services against Sexual 
Violence (NASASV) 

Nicolette Norris AM  
Executive Chair 

National Child Protection Alliance 

Michelle Rogers 
Program Manager 

Ngunya Jarjum 

Niel van der Linde 
Acting Principal Solicitor 

North & Northwest Community Legal Service 

Katja McPherson  
Senior Solicitor 

Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre 

Kelly Banister Northern Rivers Women and Children's Services Inc. 
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General Manager 
Elise Phillips  
NSW Sector Development 
Manager 

No to Violence 

Joanna Quilty  
CEO 

NSW Council of Social Service 

Yumi Lee 
Manager 

Older Women’s Network NSW Inc 

Karen Kobier 
Manager & Specialist Advocate, 
Redress 

People with Disability Australia 

Joanna Shulman 
CEO 

Redfern Legal Centre 

Violet Roumeliotis 
CEO 

Settlement Services International 

Justine O’Reilly 
Principal Solicitor 

Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre 

Yvette Vignando 
CEO 

South West Sydney Legal Centre 

Joanna Jones 
Domestic and Family Violence 
Specialist Worker 

South West Sydney Women’s Domestic Violence 
Court Advocacy Service 

Craig Hughes-Cashmore | 
MD/CEO 

Survivors & Mates Support Network 

Helen Shelton 
Assistant Manager 

Sydney Women's Domestic Violence Court Advocacy 
Service 

Catherine Groome 
Domestic Violence Crisis 
Counsellor 

The Benevolent Society 
 

Jane Sanders  
Principal Solicitor  

The Shopfront Youth Legal Centre  

Chris Picone 
Solicitor 

Thiyamali Family Violence Service Indigenous 
Corporation 

Kerrie Thompson  
CEO 

Victims of Crime Assistance League (VOCAL) Inc 
NSW 

Shannon Oates 
Manager 

Warra Warra Legal Service 

Hazel Proust 
Caseworker 

Warrina Domestic & Family Violence Specialist 
Services 

Julie Oberin 
Chair 

WESNET 

Patrick O'Callaghan 
Principal Solicitor  

Western NSW Community Legal Centre 

Michelle Ericoli  
Outreach Solicitor 

Western Sydney Community Legal Centre  

Tori Mines 
Senior Solicitor  

Western Women’s Legal Support 

Kimberley Massey 
Community Liaison Officer 

Westmead Community Hub 



Page 8 of 8 
 

Christine Robinson 
Coordinator 

Wirringa Baiya Aboriginal Women's Legal Centre 
 

Jane Gold 
Project Officer 

Women’s Health NSW 

Helen Campbell OAM 
Executive Officer 

Women’s Legal Service NSW 

Tess Moodie 
Policy & Projects Officer 

Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) 

 


	Stacey Jackson-Moroney
	Senior Administration Officer
	Far West Cooperative Legal Service Delivery Regional Coordinator

